PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, July 10, 2007

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 10, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
Efforts to Combat Litter – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided the Board with an update on the Town’s stepped-up efforts on clearing litter from Plymouth’s roadways and public spaces.  Mr. Sylvia explained that, through a combined effort between the MCI Plymouth Litter Crew and DPW Highway Division employees, hundreds of bags of litter have been collected to date, and work still continues.   Mr. Sylvia then provided a detailed list of the streets and roadways on which the litter collection has been completed.

Unfortunately, Mr. Sylvia said, it appears that litter has begun to re-accumulate on the completed areas, and he and the DPW Director have discussed the consideration of heightened litter penalties and signage.  In the meantime, Mr. Sylvia noted, the Town will continue to do its best to combat litter.

Selectman Malaguti noted that the litter crews did a great job on South Meadow Road, and he inquired about the process of creating more stringent litter penalties.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the process would require and amendment of our Town bylaws through Town Meeting.  Selectman Tavares agreed that litter penalties should be more stringent and suggested that the matter be heard at Fall Town Meeting.

Recognition for Fire Department Employees – Mr. Sylvia recognized long-time Plymouth Fire Department employees Jeffrey Carter and Harry Fox, Jr., who recently announced their decisions to retire.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Mr. Carter and Mr. Fox have both been members of Plymouth’s Fire Department since May of 1972, and he commended their many years of service to the Town.

The Blessing of the Fleet – Mr. Sylvia noted that Plymouth’s annual Blessing of the Fleet will take place on July 14th from 11-3 p.m. from Town Pier.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the Harbormaster’s Department, the Harbor Committee, and the downtown and waterfront merchants for their efforts in planning this year’s event.

Licenses

New Director (Liquor)

· RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Road House, 22 Main Street, Colin Wilcox, Manager, requested that the Board consider their application for a New Director, in conjunction with their Change of Stockholder hearing.  Charles Talanian is the new Director.

The Board chose to postpone their decision on this matter until the public hearing on RK Restaurant Association’s Change of Stockholder takes place.  [See “Public Hearing – Change of Stockholder,” page 9.]

Vehicle for Hire Business (New)

· South Shore Limousine, 2A-12 Marc Drive, Joseph Buono, applied for the following license and permit:

· one Vehicle for Hire Business Permit: Livery

· one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Joseph Buono

A background check and driving record search were conducted and showed no basis for denial.  Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval by the Building Department. 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery) and a Vehicle for Hire Operator License (Joseph Buono) for South Shore Limousine.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol License

· Plymouth Independent Film Festival, P.O. Box 1256, Lisa Mattei, requested a One Day All Alcohol License for July 18, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. at Memorial Hall for the opening night of the Film Festival reception.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License for the Plymouth Independent Film Festival.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Loretta LaRoche Productions, 50 Court Street, Erik Christensen, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for July 14, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a music concert at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine and Malt License for Loretta LaRoche Productions.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Buzzards Bay Brewing, 218 Horseneck Road, Westport Mass., William Russell, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for July 29, 2007 from 12:00 noon until 8:00 p.m. for a cook-off to be held at the JunglePlex, 8 Natalie Way.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine and Malt License for Buzzards Bay Brewing.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment

· SBEN, Inc. d/b/a Foppiano’s, 690 State Road, Edward Nadolny, Manager requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License for Live Entertainment (piano player only).

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License for SBEN, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Temporary Closing

· Colonial Restaurant, 39 Main Street, Leon Marinos, requested permission to temporarily close for renovations from Monday, July 16, 2007 to Wednesday, August 1, 2007.  The purpose of this closing is to perform minor renovations on the downstairs dining room area.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the Colonial Restaurant’s request to close temporarily for renovations.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the June 12, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.

Constable Re-Appointment – The Board re-appointed Paul T. Curtis as Constable for the Town of Plymouth for a three-year term expiring July 11, 2010. 

Plymouth Beaches Research/Activity Permit – The Board approved a Plymouth Beaches Research/Activity Permit for wildlife photographer Jim Fenton of Haverhill, Massachusetts.  The Environmental Management Department, Conservation Department, and Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee each reviewed and approved Mr. Fenton’s application.

End-of-Year-Transfer – The Board added one additional end-of-year transfer to their approved list of year-end transfers from the Selectmen’s meeting on June 26, 2007.  The revision is for $20,000 to the Fire Department for equipment repairs.

Acceptance of Deed (College Pond Road) – The Board approved and signed the Acceptance of Deed for the Town’s acquisition of the College Pond Road property from Karel M. Parsons, et al.  Acquisition of this parcel was approved at Fall Town Meeting 2006 under Article 9.

Transfer Station and Long Beach 4x4 Policies – The Board accepted the updated Transfer Station and Long Beach 4x4 policies, as prepared by the Town Manager’s Office.

Mr. Sylvia explained that, in response to the Board’s request, his staff has drafted revisions to the eligibility polices for Transfer Station and Long Beach 4x4 stickers.  A process by which the Town can verify the residential use of business vehicles, Mr. Sylvia said, has been set into motion for Transfer Station eligibility.  Mr. Sylvia noted that, due to strict State and Federal regulations, this process does not apply for Long Beach 4x4 stickers.

Chairman Quintal thanked Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi for her work on the updated policies.

Committee Term Correction (Stewart) – The Board extended the term of Joyce Stewart for one more year as a member of the Visitor Services Board to a term expiration date of June 30, 2008.  Terms on the Visitor Services Board are three years in length, and Ms. Stewart was appointed in 2005 for only two years.  This administrative note corrects the oversight and fixes Ms. Stewart’s term to the appropriate duration.

Committee Term Correction (Finn) – The Board extended the term of Diane Finn for one more year as a member of the Visitor Services Board to a term expiration date of June 30, 2008.  Terms on the Visitor Services Board are three years in length, and Ms. Finn was appointed in 2005 for only two years.  This administrative note will corrects the oversight and fixes Ms. Finn’s term to the appropriate duration.

Acceptance of Deed (11 North Street) – The Board approved and signed the Acceptance of Deed for the Town’s acquisition of the 11 North Street property (the Russell Library and Lindens property), subject to final review and approval by Town Counsel.   Acquisition of this property was approved by vote of 2007 Special Town Meeting, Article 14. 
Support for Plymouth-Carver Sole Source Aquifer Plan – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign a letter of support for the Plymouth-Carver Sole Source Aquifer Action Plan, as approved at the June 12, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting. 
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.

Plymouth Constable Paul Curtis addressed the Board and directed their attention to pending State legislation that proposes to take appointing authority for constables out of the hands of local municipalities.  Mr. Curtis left information with the Board’s assistant for further review.  

Todd McAdams addressed that Board and expressed his concern that stickers are not being properly checked at Plymouth’s transfer stations.  He claimed to see DPW staff allowing many expired blue stickers [the currently valid FY2008 stickers are red] in and out of the Manomet and South Street stations.  

Mr. Sylvia explained that the DPW has doubled their efforts to set aside overtime for more staff to check for stickers, and he noted that he would look further into Mr. McAdams’ concerns.

Committee Appointments and Re-Appointments

Uncontested Seats

Selectman Loewenberg suggested that the Board approve the list of uncontested appointments and re-appointments and read aloud the list of names and respective committees.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board appointed the following committee members [see list].  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

1749 Court House Committee: 4 seats available and 4 applicants

Marguerite Lee Regan

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Beverly Ness


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Christine Cook

new applicant



two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Wesley Ennis


new applicant



two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Airport Commission: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Paul Worcester

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Building Committee: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

David Peck


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09





at-large member

Cable Advisory Committee: 5 seats available and 4 applicants

Jeff Berger


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Gerald Ouellette

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Robert Simcik


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Ron Falkenstein

new applicant



three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Capital Outlay Expenditure: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Nicole Rivers


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Design Review Board: 3 seats available and 1 applicant

Joe Marshall


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Energy Committee: 7 seats available and 6 applicants

Margie Burgess

incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/08

John Corcoran


incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/08

Francis Killorin

incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/08

Brian Kuhn


incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/08

Robert Simcik


incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/08

Gerry Sirrico


new applicant



one year term, exp. 6/30/08

Harbor Committee: 5 seats available and 3 applicants

Putnam Burns


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09





at-large member

Chester Gwardyak

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09





Yacht Club member

Sid Nirenberg


new applicant



two year term, exp. 6/30/09





at-large member

Board of Health: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Kathy Cartmell-Sirrico
incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

** Ms. Cartmell was interviewed by the Board at the June 26th meeting

** Other applicant has since withdrawn, and seat is now uncontested

Historic District Commission: 2 seats available and 2 applicants

James Baker


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09





registered voter 

Susan Owens


new applicant
(realtor)

two year term, exp. 6/30/09


Nuclear Matters Committee: 5 seats available and 1 applicant

Paul Smith


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Plymouth Center Steering: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Barbara Mulvey-Welsh
incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

Plymouth Development Corp.: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Paul Vickery


incumbent for re-appointment

five year term, exp. 6/30/12

Tidal Beaches Advisory: 9 seats available and 7 applicants

Souther Barnes

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Peter Denehy


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Richard Diozzi

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Stephanie Fugazzi

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Rose Marie McKay

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Anthony Shepherd

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Matthew Shultz

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Visitor Services Board: 2 seats available and 2 applicants

Jeffrey Fischer


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10





Plymouth County Development Council designee

Genevieve Jaeger

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/10

West Plymouth Steering: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Allen Cotti


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/09

Jeff Berger, chair of the Cable Advisory and Nuclear Matters Committee, briefly addressed the Board and the public to make note that the Nuclear Matters Committee is short a few members.  He encouraged citizens to contact the Board’s office if interested in serving on the committee.    

Contested Seats – Cedarville Steering Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that there were two applicants for one available seat on the Cedarville Steering Committee, and he invited both applicants to be interviewed by the Board.

Ann Marie Flanagan explained that she has been a Cedarville resident for ten years and loves the area for its uniqueness and natural environment.  Preserving this natural environment, she said, is the issue she feels she hears most about from her fellow Cedarville residents.  She explained that for this, and many other reasons, she would like to become more involved in her community. 

Selectman Tavares asked Ms. Flanagan if she had attended any Cedarville Steering Committee meetings.  
Ms. Flanagan replied that she had not, but she noted that she watches several of the Town’s televised meetings, speaks regularly with Cedarville Steering members, and recently ran for representative to Town Meeting as part of her efforts to become more involved.  

Selectman Tavares asked Ms. Flanagan to give examples of two issues that have come across the Cedarville Steering Committee, and he asked her to explain how she would have done things differently. 

Ms. Flanagan gave her first example as the McDonald’s on Route 3A, which she said she does not feel is appropriate for Cedarville’s small village center.  The second example, she said, is the issue of traffic flow off of Route 3’s Exit 2, where she feels a roundabout would be safer and preventative of many accidents. 

As there were no additional questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Flanagan and invited the second applicant to address the Board.

Brian DuBois noted that he is very involved in civic activities as a Town Meeting Member (Precinct 9).  With experience in building, he said, he feels his perspective will be valuable as the number of construction projects proposed for much of Plymouth’s undeveloped land increases.  Mr. DuBois explained that many of his constituents are concerned about the future projects at the A.D. Makepeace and 1,000 Acres sites.  He went on further to say that, if appointed to the Cedarville Steering Committee, he would do his best to bring forth information from his fellow residents to the committee and the Board of Selectmen. 

Selectman Tavares asked Mr. DuBois if he had attended any Cedarville Steering Committee meetings.  

Mr. DuBois responded that yes, he has attended some of their meetings, but not for some time.

Selectman Tavares asked Mr. DuBois to give two examples of decisions that the Cedarville Steering Committee has made recently that he would have made differently, had he been a member of the committee.   

Mr. DuBois responded that he could not answer the question because he had not attended their recent meetings. 

As there were no additional questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. DuBois and called for votes from the Board.

Ann Marie Flanagan:
1 vote
- Malaguti

(Loewenberg and Tavares abstained)

Brian DuBois:

2 votes
- Quintal, Machado
(Loewenberg and Tavares abstained)

Selectman Loewenberg and Selectman Tavares each noted their decision to abstain from the vote.   Selectman Tavares expressed his belief that applicants should attend committee meetings prior to applying, to become familiar with the functions of and matters facing those committees. 

Noting that there were only two votes for Mr. DuBois and one vote for Ms. Flanagan, Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia for clarification of the Board’s action.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that a vote of three members is necessary to constitute a majority of the Board; thus, neither applicant was appointed.  

Selectman Tavares noted that, in similar cases when no action was taken upon a committee appointment, the committee vacancy is re-advertised for further applicants.

Public Hearing – Auto Dealer Revocation

Chairman Quintal noted for the record that the public hearing regarding the Auto Dealer License Revocation from Michael Layton, Southeast Auto Sales, has been rescheduled to September 4th, 2007.

Public Hearing – Change of Stockholder

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to hear the application for a New Stockholder from RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Roadhouse, 22 Main Street, Colin Wilcox, Manager.  Chairman Quintal noted that, in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend the meeting.  

Chairman Quintal called on the applicants to address the Board regarding their application, but no one representing RK Restaurant Association came forward.  The Board agreed to postpone the hearing until July 24, 2007, and Chairman Quintal asked that staff remind RK Restaurant Association’s representatives that they are expected to appear on the rescheduled hearing date.

Downtown Harbor District Action Plan

Mr. Sylvia gave a brief introduction to the Downtown Harbor District Action Plan, explaining that the study was commissioned by the Department of Public Works in reaction to the Town’s decision to pursue National Park status with the federal government.  Environmental Manager David Gould sought funding from the Massachusetts Seaport Council, Mr. Sylvia said, and the Town engaged the firm of Carlone & Associates to conduct the study.  It is the Town’s hope, Mr. Sylvia explained, that this Action Plan will reinvigorate the downtown and waterfront areas and help position Plymouth for its 400th anniversary celebrations in the year 2020. 

Mr. Gould addressed the Board and explained that the Action Plan was developed as a blueprint of identified projects and the means by which these projects can be implemented and completed.   Covering a 183-acre downtown/waterfront district, Mr. Gould said, the plan focuses on Plymouth’s public open spaces, parks, harborfront, public ways, and public buildings.   Mr. Gould noted that the designs in the plan are not to be interpreted as final but, instead, they are to be used to provoke thought and encourage ideas.   

Mr. Gould outlined the four main goals of the Action Plan:

· improved economic development

· civic beautification

· increased historical awareness/way finding

· fiscal funding for these projects

Mr. Gould thanked Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum and the stakeholders committee for their participation on the Action Plan, and he then introduced architect and designer Dennis Carlone of Carlone & Associates.

Mr. Carlone addressed the Board and thanked many members of his design team and other collaborators for their work on the project.  The philosophy behind his team’s approach, he said, is that, while you cannot satisfy everyone, it is possible to find the solutions that satisfy most.

He then provided a projected presentation of the Action Plan, identifying the many components that intend to create connections, large-scale, between the downtown and waterfront district, and on a smaller scale, from park to park.  The problematic areas, he said, hold opportunity for improvement, and he noted many ‘hard’ and ‘soft’ parcels and their current or future potential.  Mr. Carlone explained that tourism is one of the greatest industries in the nation, and Plymouth, in striving for National Park Status, is positioning itself to benefit from an increased visitor population while providing a more beautiful, better-connected town for its residents.  

Mr. Carlone identified the following as opportunities for improvement:

· Strengthened connections between the downtown and waterfront for both pedestrians and motorists alike through improved walkways and bus/jitney transportation loops

· Strategically located parking structures

· Increased signage, quality kiosks for tourist information, and perhaps a program of volunteer tour guides

· Updated public space design and enhancement of Plymouth’s historic spaces, piers and marina.

Mr. Carlone identified many key private and public development sites within the Action Plan, and he displayed several visual conceptual designs for Plymouth’s many important public spaces.  One of the many conceptual designs incorporated into Mr. Carlone’s presentation was for a marina laid out between two piers extending from Brewster and Chilton Street.

Mr. Gould went on to identify Depot Square (Park and South Park Avenues) as part of the proposed improvements to Plymouth’s downtown/waterfront gateways.  Mr. Gould noted that Town Engineer Sid Kashi secured the extension of the MassHighway project on Samoset Street extended into Depot Square as part of the action plan’s gateway recommendations. 
Other projects that fit as components into the Action Plan that are in the process of moving forward include the redesigned T-wharf project and the Marina Dredging Study, for which, Mr. Gould said, he will provide a presentation to the Board in August.   Nelson Park now has the completed Seaside Rail Trail connecting the waterfront to North Plymouth, Mr. Gould noted, and he reviewed redesign concepts for both Nelson Park and Stephen’s Field, Plymouth’s two public beach access points in the waterfront district. 

Mr. Carlone stressed that the implementation of plans like these is where most cities and towns fail.  With unity and support, he said, the fruition of the plan becomes more realistic.  Mr. Carlone then provided a basic breakdown of project budgets ($18 to $20 million for the comprehensive plan) and potential grant sources for funding the projects. 

Upon the close of the presentation, Chairman Quintal opened the presentation for discussion from the Board. 

Selectman Machado asked Mr. Carlone for his opinion on the feasibility of a one-way loop through downtown and the waterfront.  Mr. Carlone acknowledged the possible feasibility of a one way plan, but he cautioned against cutting traffic by half in both of these areas and the State’s possible objections to the plan.  

Selectman Malaguti noted that, while he does not agree with all of the proposals within the Action Plan, he was impressed by the report and the master-plan-like blueprint it provides for improvements.    

Selectman Tavares echoed Selectman Malaguti’s compliments on the detailed presentation, and he stressed the need for the Board and the Town to put the plan into motion.  He asked Mr. Carlone for his recommendations on bringing all the fragments of the plan together and taking the first steps of action.  Additionally, Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Carlone to offer his comments on Plymouth’s efforts for a National Park designation and how it relates to the Action Plan.

Mr. Carlone explained that, as a very historically significant town, Plymouth is poised to receive state and federal funding for these projects, which, in his opinion, will be backed by support of the community.  At the outset, he said, his team did not believe that the National Park status would be attainable for Plymouth, because of the specific criteria required by the federal government.  Since completion of their work, however, he said, they have found in Plymouth an historical significance that, in his opinion, should be the number-one attraction in Massachusetts.  The forthcoming 400th anniversary and successes of Nathaniel Philbrick’s Mayflower and the History Channel’s Desperate Crossing, Mr. Carlone suggested, have sparked a mounting interest in Plymouth that will ultimately enrich Plymouth’s viability as a National Park designation. 

Chairman Quintal praised the presentation and noted that the unity and support to which Mr. Carlone referred is the goal for which he is striving by inviting Plymouth’s boards and committees to come together collaboratively around this project.   Many citizens, Chairman Quintal said, have come to him to express their concerns about development along Water Street, and he asked Mr. Carlone to comment on how an increase of residential units will affect traffic and parking.  
Mr. Carlone responded that housing generally has the least impact on traffic congestion, and that pedestrian traffic from homeowners is viewed as beneficial to area businesses. 
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion for comment from members of the other boards and committees present at the meeting.

Planning Board member Loring Tripp addressed the Board and expressed his hope that the Town’s boards and committees will work collaboratively and aggressively on the Action Plan.  Mr. Tripp recommended that the Town hold more stakeholder and public forums, and he expressed concerns about the effects of expanded open space in the downtown/waterfront district on parking and the Town’s maintenance budget. 
Bobbi Clark, chair of the Plymouth Center Steering Committee, spoke on behalf of the PCSC in support of the Action Plan.   She expressed her appreciation that Mr. Carlone and his team honored the Downtown Village Center Master Plan in developing the Action Plan, and she requested that the PCSC be utilized in an advisory capacity during the implementation of the plan.  
Planning Board member Paul McAlduff praised the presentation and noted that, in his extensive travels, he has seen the positive effects of community action and redesign plans like these.

David Peck from the Building Committee inquired if the Action Plan would be made accessible for the public, to which Mr. Sylvia replied that copies of the plan were available in print, on the Town’s website, and at the Plymouth Public Library.
Selectman Machado echoed Mr. Tripp’s concerns about the residual costs associated with maintaining the projects outlined in the Action Plan.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that enhancements to Plymouth’s public spaces would affect our maintenance budget, but he assured the Board that this factor would be considered during the implementation process.

Ann Marie Flanagan expressed concerns about the plans for the downtown/waterfront district and how the focus on this project may displace the needs for improvements on South Plymouth’s numerous gravel roads.  While the plan is beautiful, she said, she does not see how the taxpayers can handle the burden of the project, and she questioned the impact of tourism dollars on the tax base.   

Christine Reardon, member of the Town Land Review and Open Space committees, requested that her committees be included in the Action Plan implementation process.

Referring to Mr. Carlone’s suggestion to have more tour guides in Plymouth, Carl Finer noted that there are several guide companies in town staffed with several historically interested citizens.  Mr. Finer then inquired about plans for Burial Hill within the project scope, to which Mr. Sylvia responded that conceptual improvements to Burial Hill are covered in further detail within Mr. Carlone’s full report.  

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Carlone and Mr. Gould for their presentation and called for a brief recess.

Waverly Oaks

Mr. Sylvia explained that, at the last joint session with the Planning Board, the Selectmen asked staff to look into the Chapter 61 parcel known as Waverly Oaks that directly abuts Plymouth South High and Middle Schools.  The School Committee, he noted, went on record and asked that the Board of Selectmen exercise its right of first refusal on the parcel for the potential expansion of school facilities or other municipal purposes.  The offer to purchase the parcel, (which triggered the right-of-first-refusal process), Mr. Sylvia said, was for $6.2 million dollars for a proposed 200-unit development on the site.  Due to the rules governing Chapter 61 lands, Mr. Sylvia noted, the Town cannot negotiate the price tag on the property with the seller.  The deadline for the Town to exercise its right of first refusal, he said, is July 18, 2007.    

Mr. Sylvia said that he met with Planning Director Lee Hartmann, Schools Superintendent Barry Haskell, and Finance Director Bruce Miller to review the benefits and drawbacks of the parcel.  He outlined the criteria they set in evaluating the parcel: impacts to infrastructure, traffic, and school population.  The estimated impact of 200 housing units on the school budget, Mr. Sylvia said, is $1.2 million, based on projected data and cost per pupil.  The benefit of acquiring contiguous land to the South and Middle Schools property, he said, was a major factor in their collective recommendation that the Selectmen consider acting on the parcel and bringing the purchase for consideration before Town Meeting.    

Mr. Sylvia then reviewed funding projections for the proposed purchase.  One funding opportunity, he noted, is the Community Preservation Act, and the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”) will be asked to look into what funding is available.   If the Board chooses to exercise its right of first refusal, he noted, the $6.2 million purchase would increase the average annual tax bill by $16.25, if no other funding sources are acquired.

Selectman Loewenberg asked Mr. Hartmann for clarification on the Chapter 61 process, to which Mr. Hartmann confirmed that, if the Town chooses to pass on the parcel, and there is any change in offer between the buyer and the seller, the right-of-first-refusal process is triggered again.  

Chairman Quintal asked how the use of the parcel affects the Town’s opportunity for CPC funding.  CPC Chair William Keohan responded that the outcome would depend on the decisions made by Town Meeting and whether part of the parcel would be set aside as recreational open space.

Selectman Tavares asked if the buyer’s plans for the construction of 200 units could be considered a 40B project.   Mr. Sylvia responded that Town Counsel has looked at the offer made on the parcel and its accompanying contingencies and deemed it to be bona fide.  Mr. Hartmann added that, if the Town does not choose to buy the parcel, the buyer could certainly propose a 40B project, and the Town will have little recourse.  
In response to an inquiry made by Selectman Loewenberg on the “Conditions to Closing” built into the offer, Attorney Bob Betters clarified that the condition is a title insurance matter to which they must adhere as part of the closing.  
Selectman Tavares asked if an appraisal had been done on the property.  Mr. Sylvia responded that an appraisal had been done, but it is not a public document that the Town has a right to review.   Mr. Hartmann added his belief that $6.2 million is an inflated offer based on the potentiality of a 40B project, not on the property alone.    
Selectmen Tavares noted that, while he supports acquisition of the parcel, he is uncomfortable with the inflated figure and the unfairness of the Chapter 61 process.  Perhaps, he mused, the Town could look at its own means of assessing the parcel’s value through the Assessor’s office.   Mr. Hartmann responded that this could be done.

Selectman Loewenberg said that the Waverly Oaks issue is reminiscent of the Silva / 90 Carver Road property for which the residents worked so hard and from which the Board ultimately had to let go, because of the high price.  Much of the pressure to act on these parcels with inflated prices, she said, stems from the threat of 40B projects.  She questioned what effect the Zoning Board of Appeals could have in reducing the project size, however minimal.  Lastly, Selectman Loewenberg acknowledged her belief that the parcel is an ideal location for the schools.

Selectman Malaguti deemed the price on the Waverly Oak parcel as unpalatable, and he echoed his colleagues’ frustrations that the Chapter 61 and 40B processes force the Town to exercise its right of first refusal on parcels with inflated prices.  The site’s proximity to the schools, Selectman Malaguti said, is the undeniable premium, and, with this parcel, the Town is in the position to buying itself some flexibility to expand upon the school site, rather than being forced to find another.   

Chairman Quintal stated his support for acquiring the parcel and noted that the parcel could provide several options for flexibility and varied uses.  
Selectman Loewenberg noted that, if the Board chose to exercise its right of first refusal, the final decision will be vetted through the process of Town Meeting.

Selectman Loewenberg made the motion that the Board of Selectmen of the own of Plymouth will exercise the option of the Town to purchase the portion of the property shown on the Plymouth Assessor’s Map 77A as Lot 6C, in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 61B, Section 9, contingent upon favorable vote appropriating the funds for the acquisition of the premises at the next duly called Special or Annual Town Meeting, and also contingent upon the vote at Town election to exempt from the provisions of Proposition 2 1/2 , so called, the amount required to satisfy the obligations, including principal and interest under the bond, if the special or Annual Town Meeting so votes.

Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and Selectman Tavares asked for the opportunity for further discussion.  

Selectman Tavares acknowledged his support of acquiring the parcel for school expansion, but he voiced his aversion to the process forced upon the Board by the Chapter 61 process.  He suggested that it was time to invite Plymouth’s legislative delegation to discuss remedies to this process, through which he feels the Town can too easily be manipulated by the seller into buying Chapter 61 lands at exorbitant prices.

Mr. Sylvia noted that some significant changes to the current Chapter 61 law have recently been made, but the process for this particular parcel was triggered prior to the modifications taking effect.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he could provide more information to the Board on the updates made to the Chapter 61 laws.  
Chairman Quintal echoed Selectman Tavares’ sentiments on the Chapter 61 process.  With discussion ended and a motion on the table, chairman Quintal called for a vote. 
The Board voted unanimously in favor of executing its right of first refusal on the Waverly Oaks parcel.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Plymouth Development Corporation

Mr. Sylvia explained that, since the Plymouth Development Corporation (“PDC”) made the decision to not renew its contract with Central Parking to oversee the enforcement of parking in the downtown/waterfront district, the Board had asked for a briefing on the management transition.  Mr. Sylvia introduced Tom Jaeger, chairman of the PDC.
Mr. Jaeger reiterated that the PDC has chosen to not renew with Central Parking, as they felt that Central was lacking in its approach to customer service.  The PDC, he said, now has ability to improve the overall operation of the parking management plan by dealing with these weaknesses.  Mr. Jaeger noted that the PDC will operate out of the space formerly utilized by Central Parking on Court Street as ParkPlymouth.  A service van has been purchased, he said, and Lynn Ann McIsaac has been hired as interim manager.  ParkPlymouth’s hours of operation, he explained, will be consistent with the hours of parking enforcement, Monday through Saturday.  

The PDC, Mr. Jaeger said, will make improvements to the payment kiosks and work with the Police Department to minimize the vandalism being done to the machines.  Over the next months, he said, more formal uniforms will be provided for parking enforcement staff and interviews for potential managers and/or a potential management company will be conducted.  Mr. Jaeger asked for the Board’s support and patience while the PDC moves through this transition.  

Selectman Machado suggested that the PDC look into developing a more consistent policy for the times during which parking is enforced.  For example, he said, paid parking hours are scheduled during the day when families are more apt to spend time in the downtown/waterfront district, while there is no requirement for paid parking at night, when the bulk of people visiting downtown are patronizing the many restaurants and bars.  Mr. Jaeger responded that the PDC would try to look into his suggestion.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Jaeger for handling the difficult task of the parking plan.  He then noted that tickets were issued on Memorial Day during the parade, and he suggested that the PDC look into allowing free parking on holidays.  Mr. Jaeger responded that the PDC would look into the suggestion.
Selectman Loewenberg provided an update on the parking working group formed between representatives of the Selectmen, Town Manager’s Office, PDC, and downtown merchants.  Selectman Loewenberg thanked Sue Hickey, Alan Zanotti, Marie Whiting, Paul Quintal, Christine Reardon, Tom Jaeger, and Susan Melchin for meeting with her and Mr. Sylvia to discuss these issues.  Some of the complaints issued by the merchants, she said, were faulty kiosk equipment, aggressive ticketing, and inconsistent enforcement.  The PDC, Selectman Loewenberg said, agreed to the merchants’ suggestion to issue 30-minute courtesy warnings before ticketing vehicles.  In March, she noted, the merchants came forward with a list of 12 suggestions, and the PDC reviewed the list and looked further into those suggestions that might have financial ramifications if implemented.   The working group, she said, has had four meetings, and she believes that some progress has been made.  
Selectmen Loewenberg then referred to Town Counsel’s response to the Board’s request for clarification of the Town’s relationship with the PDC.  The PDC, she explained from Counsel’s response, is a legal entity distinct from the Town; while the Board of Selectmen is the appointing authority for the members of the PDC’s board, the Town is not able to oversee the PDC’s operations.  Other points she noted from Counsel’s response: the PDC must provide annual reports, and they are subject to Open Meeting laws and Conflict of Interest laws.   

The Town, she said, has a contract with the PDC which is slated to expire on June 30, 2009.  The town has the ability to enforce the provisions of the contract, if not adhered to, she noted, but the right to monitor to the PDC’s overall performance does not give the Town the right to oversee the day to day activities of the parking plan.  She noted a resident’s recent claim to rights to appeal his parking ticket before the Selectmen.  Counsel, she said, has clarified that citizens (who are unhappy with the outcome of their appeal to the parking clerk) can bring their appeal to civil court, but there are no rights or provisions to citizens for a hearing before the Board of Selectmen.

Selectman Loewenberg expressed her belief that the PDC deserves opportunity to prove itself during this transitional period, but the Board needs to talk about its future relationship with the PDC.

Mr. Sylvia outlined the following issues he has identified as matters that the Board may want to discuss with regard to the Parking Management Memorandum of Agreement:

· Quarterly reports 

· Copies of proposed changes to the Parking Management plan (for informational purposes)

· Scheduled annual financial reports

· Termination provision and 30-day cure notification provision to cure violations of contract

· Ability to appoint ex-officio officer to sit in on PDC meetings, to ensure municipal-related compliance and advice on legal issues.

Mr. Sylvia then outlined the following issues he has identified as matters that the Board may want to discuss with regard to the PDC’s general operations:

· Annual workshops for PDC members on public record laws and open meeting laws
· Retention of general counsel that has experience in municipal law

· Submittal of any bylaw changes for the Town’s information and review
· Engagement of a municipal attorney to do an operational review (like the DOR report)

After a brief discussion, Selectman Malaguti made a motion to authorize the Town Manager to enter into negotiations with the PDC to enact the outlined suggestions into the Memorandum of Agreement between the Town and the PDC.  Selectman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in approval.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal opened the Parking Management discussion for public comment.  
Christine Pratt addressed the Board and thanked Mr. Sylvia for his assistance with obtaining public records that she requested from the PDC.  She described the difficulty she has had with receiving responses from the PDC to her requests for information.  She asked that the PDC be held accountable to their responsibilities.  

Alan Zanotti rose to the podium and thanked Selectman Loewenberg and Mr. Sylvia for their participation in the parking working group meetings.  After four meetings with this group however, Mr. Zanotti said he feels little progress has been made.  Mr. Zanotti explained that the merchants have asked for financial data from the PDC to review the PDC’s costs and figures and how the merchants’ suggestions for improvement would have financial impacts.  Mr. Zanotti echoed Ms. Pratt’s request for accountability, accessibility, and flexibility from the PDC.

Jerry Benezra addressed the legalities of the PDC and its operations and claimed that the Board of Selectmen is not in compliance with the statute that established the PDC.  He claimed that the article voted by Town Meeting regarding the parking garages was not consistent with the subsequent Special Act of Legislature that gave the ability to the Town to lease the garage to the PDC, who then can sublease the construction of the garage to a preferred developer without going through the public bidding process.  Mr. Benezra outlined several legal concerns and suggested the existence of a conspiracy to circumvent public bidding process.  Lastly, he recommended that the Board wait for Town Meeting and a home-rule petition instead of having Mr. Sylvia re-negotiate the Memorandum of Agreement between the Town and the PDC.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Sever Field – Selectman Malaguti noted that he has spoken with David Gould about Sever Field, and there appears to be a forthcoming solution.  

Transfer Station Equipment - Selectman Malaguti informed the Board that one of the transfer station packers is inoperable, but DPW staff has indicated that SEMASS is working to have the machinery repaired. 

Long Beach Concerns – Selectman Machado thanked David Gould for his detailed response to the concerns he raised about Plymouth Long Beach.   
New Business

Water Drainage on Standish Avenue – Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia to have DPW staff look into the fabric installed in the drainage basins during recent work done on Standish Avenue.  The fabric used, he said, is clogging the basins.  
Fourth of July Celebrations – On behalf of the July 4, Inc. Committee, Selectman Tavares thanked the Town and the inmate crews who provided clean-up after the event, and he offered his gratitude to his fellow committee members for putting the event together.  The fireworks program, he said, was started early due to the weather, and the committee will be meeting in September to discuss funding for 2008’s celebration. 
Selectman Loewenberg noted to the public that donations could still be made to rebuild July 4, Inc.’s reserves for the next year.  
Chairman Quintal thanked the July 4th Committee and all the public employees who came together to present another wonderful July 4th event. 
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session. 

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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